
With the help of fellow carriers in the New York City 
area who volunteered their time, Branch 36 letter 
carrier Orlando Gonzalez, a 21-year veteran of 

the Postal Service, organized the first Vinny’s Walk, an 
annual fundraiser for NALC’s official charity, the Muscular 
Dystrophy Association (MDA). The event was named for 
NALC President Emeritus and Branch 36 member Vincent 
R. Sombrotto, who died last year.

On June 23, 2013, letter carriers from throughout New York 
and New Jersey gathered in Battery Park in Manhattan for the 
fundraising walk along the Hudson River. Like MDA Muscle 
Walks sponsored by branches across the country, Vinny’s Walk 
helped raise money to fund research on muscular dystrophy 
and provide aid to families affected by neuromuscular 
diseases. After walking, participants, including members of 
Sombrotto’s family, were treated to music and booths filled 
with food, games and memorabilia for sale.

“We found a way to walk for the cure, honor the great 
Vinny R. Sombrotto and have a great time doing it,” 
Gonzalez said. “I have to share credit for this remarkable 
achievement with the entire Region 15. They believed in 
it and brought it to fruition.” NALC Region 15 covers the 
greater metropolitan New York City area.

Vinny’s Walk raised more than $20,000 for MDA. Letter 
carriers across the country have raised millions 
of dollars for the organization. Community 
service is an important part of an NALC member’s 
responsibilities, Gonzalez said. “Take care of 
those we serve and they will take care of you.” 

“This effort was a great example of making the 
world a little better for everyone,” the judges said, 
“and we commend Mr. Gonzalez for leading it 
and his fellow carriers for making it happen.”

Despite having no elected position in the 
union, Sombrotto emerged as a leader during the 
Great Postal Strike of 1970, which began with a 
walkout by New York carriers. He went on to lead 
the national union as president from 1979 to 2002.

“Combining our union’s commitment to community 
service with the memory of Vincent Sombrotto—a regular 
letter carrier who stood up and led when his leadership 
was needed—strengthened our commitment to MDA and to 
finding creative new ways to improve the lives of those we 
serve,” NALC President Fredric Rolando said.

A second walk was held in July of this year, and NALC is 
looking forward to many more Vinny’s Walks.
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“I smelled something burning,” Greenwich, CT Branch  
759 member Jermaine Shirley recounted. He had 
been on his way to work around 7 a.m. on Dec. 19, 

2013, and the smoke he smelled was coming from the city 
carrier assistant’s own apartment building in the Bronx.

Shirley went to see if his wife had left a curling iron on, but 
he found nothing. He then checked the stove—nothing again.  
As Shirley headed downstairs, the smell of smoke got stronger. 
He followed the scent to a second-floor apartment. 

He then ran through the building, knocking on all six 
doors to alert residents to the potential danger. “I started 
calling their names and calling 911 at the same time,” he said.

While the letter carrier was helping his own wife and 
baby to safety, he heard his neighbor, Everdean Codner, 
calling for help from a third-floor apartment. Shirley knew 
the man and his wife, and he was concerned for them.

Shirley tried to kick in the Codners’ front door, but 
“I could feel the smoke pushing me back out,” the 
carrier said. When Shirley finally got inside, he saw 
that the apartment was clear, so he started to move on. 

Then he spotted Codner holding one of his sons.
“I wanted to get my babies out and I ran to the fire 

escape,” Codner told the New York Daily News, referring 
to his 11-month-old twin boys, Israel and Ishmael.

The carrier quickly climbed on top of a single-story 
shed located below the building’s fire escape. “I told 
him, ‘Drop the baby,’” Shirley said.

Codner complied, dropping them one at a time into Shirley’s 
waiting arms below. Once the twins were safe, Codner jumped from 
the third-floor fire escape to the shed’s roof, followed by his wife.

By that time, firefighters were on the scene to tackle the blaze, and 
paramedics checked everyone’s condition. There was severe fire, 
smoke and water damage to every apartment in the building, but 
fortunately, Shirley had managed to safely get everyone out of the 
building without serious injury, including the twins.

“It really is a miracle,” the twins’ mother, Nikalia Codner, told the 
Daily News.

“We’re here today because of our neighbor’s quick response,” 
Everdean Codner said. “It’s the best holiday gift you could ever ask for.”

Shirley said that people had started to call him “Hero” instead of 
“Jermaine.” And the judges agreed. In selecting Shirley as the National Hero 
of the Year, they said that “by making multiple attempts to warn several 
families of the danger, his actions had a significant, life-saving impact.”

Shirley downplayed his actions, however. “It was just instincts. 
They just kicked in right away,” he said. “I have a family, too. I would 
want somebody to do the same for me.” 
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